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DETAILS 
On the 6th November 2000, the NHS Executive North West published a consultation document on a proposal to merge Manchester Children's Hospitals NHS Trust and Central Manchester Healthcare NHS Trust.

The consultation period runs from the 6th November 2000 to the 5th February 2001.   Salford City Council has been invited to make comment on the proposals.

Members will be aware that there is a long and at times acrimonious history to the development of children's NHS services locally and this proposal has caused considerable controversy.  

A draft response is submitted for debate at Cabinet.

AEW/AW

12 01 2001

C:\COMM\D\DRAFTLTR
Mr R Tinston

NHS Executive

930/932 Birchwood Boulevard

Millennium Park

Birchwood

Warrington

WA3 7QN

Dear Mr Tinston

Salford City Council welcomes the opportunity to comment on the proposals to merge Manchester Children's Hospital NHS Trust and Central Manchester NHS Trust.

Salford City Council wishes to see the best possible health services being made available to the children in our City.   You will know that we serve a very deprived population with high levels of poverty,  higher than average chronic physical ill-health and mental health problems, low immunisation rates in some wards, high levels of individuals with mild to moderate learning disabilities, and a high rate of accidents to children. A boy in Salford is 7 times more likely to die than a child in Oxfordshire.

The Council has accepted, after much debate, that it is appropriate that as many health services as possible for children are offered locally, but that the more specialist services need to be offered on a Greater Manchester basis.

You will recall that during the earlier consultation in 1996\97 regarding the site of the new children's hospital, our preferred option was that the hospital should be  on the Hope Hospital site in Salford.  The decision was made, however, by Stephen Dorrell the Secretary of State at the time, that the proposal to build the new hospital on the central Manchester site, offered a stronger case.   At that time, in approving the scheme, the importance of a separate Children's Trust was stressed and assurances were given that a separate Trust would be sustained.   Whilst we reluctantly accepted the decision to site the new Children's Hospital in central Manchester, we were reassured that children's services would retain separate Trust status, ensuring a high priority would be given to meeting children's needs in an appropriate environment and with appropriate staff.  We were also very keen to ensure that as part of the developments an appropriate level of local children's services were provided on the Hope Hospital site.

You will understand, therefore, our concerns at the proposal to merge the Manchester Children's Hospital NHS Trust and Central Manchester NHS Trust and are unclear why there has been a change from the previous decision.   We can see no cogent reasons in the consultation document to justify the change in direction between 1997 and now.   Indeed, many of the benefits outlined in the consultation document are benefits associated with combining children's services on one site rather than the two sites at Booth Hall and Pendlebury, but do not, in our view, justify a Trust merger.

As outlined in the consultation document, the proposed merger would create one of the largest teaching NHS Trusts in the United Kingdom.  Whilst large organisations do have benefits, our concern is that the Trust would be managing such a diverse range of specialist services as well as providing a district hospital service, that children's services would become one of many, and there is a real danger that children's services would not get the priority they deserve.   We are concerned that children's services could be relegated to minor status in the Trust, in terms of funding, staffing and research.

You will know that children's services in Salford and Greater Manchester have suffered greatly from "planning blight" and uncertainty over several years now.  The level and type of District Services for Salford children has still not been determined.

As the debate continues about which services should be provided on a district level and which at a tertiary level for children, it will be essential that there are very close links on the development of any hub and spoke model with district services.  We wish to see a Trust responsible for specialist children's services, having an outward focus providing staffing, expertise and advice to district services where appropriate.  We are concerned that in a very large multi-functional Trust the attention that will need to be given to this may be lost, and there could be further delays in developing robust local services.

Whilst the consultation document indicates that money earmarked for children's services would not be used to contribute to the financial deficit of the Central Manchester Health NHS Trust, we have doubts whether in the long term, this commitment could be sustained.   We are well aware of the huge pressures faced by the NHS and a combined Trust would be required to live within a balanced budget.  Inevitably that must mean that over time, services would be looked at as a whole.   There is a history in the NHS of children's services not getting the priority they deserve.   Indeed we understand that there was a history locally in Salford and Manchester of poor investment prior to 1985, something that was quite evident, for example,  in the state of the buildings.  

At the time of the earlier consultation in 1996\97 there were very considerable debates around the special needs of children for dedicated facilities.  A particular concern highlighted, was the need for dedicated A & E services for children.  We believe that the need for dedicated A & E facilities continues to exist today and are concerned that a merged Trust would mean one A & E Department.  A & E Departments are frightening, often violent places and we do not regard a general A & E Department as one that is likely to meet the needs of children or help them deal with the very frightening experience of being taken to hospital.

We understand that it is a requirement for the capital development  that the service continues to depend on charitable benefactors.  There is a long and proud history of public charitable support to the services on both the Pendlebury and Booth Hall sites and it has been very important to local people that they can contribute to a dedicated children's hospital.  We understand that the existing Children's Hospital and Greater Manchester Trusts have been given a target to raise £15 m to contribute towards the development on the MRI site.   This is an extremely ambitious target, but if people begin to feel that a children's service is simply part of a large, rather anonymous hospital, which whilst serving the Greater Manchester region, is located centrally, we believe there is a real risk that charitable donations will considerably decrease.  We are concerned that this could put some of the developments at risk.  

The Manchester Children's Hospital NHS Trust has managed children's services extremely well over the last few years, despite the difficulties of a split site, rising demand and staffing difficulties because of the uncertainty.   We remain very concerned that in a multi-functional Trust, children's services will again not get the status and attention they deserve.

However, given the delays and blight that has affected children's services locally, we do not want to take any action that will prevent children getting the local and specialist health services they deserve.  We do want 21st century services for our children.

We have been advised of the opinion of Peter Coates, Head of Private Financial Capital Branch of the NHS Executive that the PFI project bid is unlikely to be successful if it involves two separate Trusts sharing one common building.   If that is the case, then all of us who are determined to see better services for children are put in the very difficult position of wanting the new hospital and associated district services to develop as a matter of urgency, but having to compromise our views on the ongoing management of the specialist services.

We believe that whilst a merger in the longer term therefore seems inevitable, we question whether the merger needs to take place immediately.   We would wish to see the level of our local children's health services finalised, investment agreed and firm guarantees that resources for children will be ringfenced before any merger takes place.

